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"Let Mike do it! has 
a familiar statement in 

Office of Student Activi-
ties and Mr. Michael Argento, 
Assistant Director, usually is 
doing it or finding a way to 
get it done. 

Mr. Argento is everywhere 
on campus, for his jobs are so 
varied that he must be in 
meetings getting organizations 
to organize, man tables for T 
surveys, assistance and get­
ting students involved as well 
as arrange for graduates to be H 
photographed in one office 
while he runs down information A 
for car pools in another. 

As the son of a Navy of­
ficer, he has lived in many N 
places. He was born in Hawaii 
and lived everywhere from 
California to Virginia, with ~ 
short stays in Italy and side 
trips over Europe. He recei v- s 
ed his BA in Communications 
from. Florida Technological 
University near Orlando, 
Florida. Mr. Argento has beea 
the advisor for the Univer­
sity's "What's Happening" 
since its first issue. At the 
present time he is working 
with the committee to design a 
magazine yearbook which will 
come out quarterly. 

Mr. Argento helped set up 
the Student Activities Office 
with the first Dean of 
Students, Dean Baggett. Moti­
vating students to want clubs 
and organizations was his 
first job. He worked with 
these organizations, finding 
many ways for them to generate 
student interest. Starting 
the campus Friday evening 
movies was another one of his 
projects, as well as arranging 
such events as the Spring 
Festival, Sports Week, and 
Thanksgiving Day Program. 
Another side line in his day's 
activities is working with 
students finding housing and 
assisting in job placements. 
As a bachelor he can under­
stand the needs of the younger 
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student and he has tried to 
find events that will be of 
interest to them. However, he 
has had speakers and events 
that have proved to be enjoy­
able for all students. 

When asked what was the 
most memorable task of the 
past 18 months, the Assistant 
Director stated, "I think get­
ting "What's Happening" start­
ed and watching it grow, as 
well as working with the 
Publications Committee these 
many months to get a larger 
newspaper designed and ready 
for the University's second 
year. Each has been challeng­
ing to my career as Assistant 
Director of Student Activities 
but now we have the new paper 
and I must be on to other 
things." 

Plans for many more 
events as the University con­
tinues to grow will keep Mike 
moving even faster but he has 
a special way of making the 
student assured that his or 
her problem is the only prob­
lem of importance at the time. 
Sharing his time is one of the 
things he does in his position 
but doing it with his own 
flair helps to make the de­
partment an active part of the 
University community. 

"Bringing the event to 
the student rather than the 
student to the event," has 

been Mr. Argento's goal. 



The "What's Happening" is no 
more; the "Halyard" will take over. 

Another phase of the University 
is completed. The campus will have 
a newspaper and the "blue" sheet's 
reign of one year can end. 

Before the staff closes the 
door in Student Activities, it wants 
to present some laurel wreaths: 

To Mike Argento, Staff Advisor 
for over one year. Thanks for guid­
ance, praise and the push we needed 
to get our paper out. 

To Barbara lte s 
in Student Activities and member of 
our small staff. Your work, dili­
gence and perseverence have aided us 
so often. 

To Barbara Keller, we miss you, 
but we have carried on the example 
you left. The year of work that you 
gave to UNF is not unnoticed. To 
Terry Fehrs, your ability to step in 
these last weeks by typing and set­
ting titles have contributed a great 
deal. To writers Steve Sutton, Don 
Renshaw, Tom Page, Roger Sallas, as 
well as the club writers--Thank you. 

To Debbie Stiefel, you have 
been a big help. Lance Green, Bob 
Underwood and the staff of the 
Intramurals office, we hope you will 
offer your help to the "Halyard," 
and thank you from all. An addi­
tional note should be sent to Mr. 
Richard Reisinger, Dean Darwin 0. 
Coy, the staff of the Instructional 
Communications Center, and the Du­
plicating Department and Office of 
Public Relations. Each member of 
these departments has been instru­
mental in making the life of "What's 

ne 
Looking back through past 

issues, we find the names of the 
original staff, Editor, George 
Tuskey and staff members Denise 
Doris and Bonnie Ridge. Don Renshaw 
was also on the first staff. To 
each of these workers, thank you for 
making this paper possible. 

An extra-special message to a 
singular type of person--Pat Wolfe, 
Assistant Editor and lifeline of our 
staff. Pat has "dummied," proof­
read, done lay-out and final type 
for each issue since April of 1973. 
She has spent many hours working for 
"What's Happening," and we all thank 
her. 

It will be strange not to worry 
about "deadlines," the duplicating 
department, and the getting of the 
paper on the stands, but we know a 
more efficient and professional ve­
hicle will represent the students of 
UNF and we the staff and office rise 
to progress. Like any other old 
soldier, "we'll just fade away." 

Ruth Skapyak 
Editor 

The staff of the "What's Hap­
pening" appreciates the foregoing 
comments as to its contributions to 
the newsletter. However, we feel 
that the person who has contributed 
the most in time, enthusiasm, cre­
ativity, and general leg-work, has 
not been mentioned. 

Mrs. Ruth Skapyak started with 
the newsletter as staff writer and 
has been editor for the past five 
months. During that time she has 
spent many long hours gathering in­
formation, writing articles, doing 
interviews, and tending to the thou­
sand and one details of putting out 
a newspaper. Throughout it all, 
Ruth has remained a consistently 
cheerful and thoroughly thoughtful 
individual. It has been a pleasure 
for all of us on the "What's Happen­
ing" staff to work with her, and we 
wish her well in her future endeav­
ors as a member of the staff of the 
upcoming "Halyard." 

Editor •••••••••••••••••• Ruth Skapyak 
Asst. Editor •••••••••. Patricia Wolfe 
Staff •••••••••••••••• Barbara Walters 

Terry Fehres 
Roger Sallas 

Don Renshaw 
Advisor •••••••••• Mr. Michael Argento 



The first annual Thanksgiving 
Day Program at UNF is now history, 
but its impact will remain with the 
citizens of this campus for some 
time. 

The winners of the poetry and 
essay contests helped to create the 
atmosphere necessary for a tradi­
tional observance. Doris Manukian, 
winner of the poetry contest, 
captured this special feeling when 
she picked up her engraved plaque, 
" ..• I'm thrilled, of course, but I 
have never attempted to write a 
poem and I really don't look at my 
Thanksgiving Prayer as such. It is 
the story of my life up to now and I 
just wanted to put it on paper and 
express my appreciation for all the 
good things that happened to me. I 
strongly feel that it is a valuable 
experience to suffer at one time or 
another in your life. You learn to 
appreciate the good things, even 
little ones, so much more." 

Many of the students of UNF 
appreciate the fact that someone 
took the time and cared enough to 
gather together and give thanks. 

After four days encompassing 24 
long hours of dedicated work, the 
UNF Blood Drive has ended success­
fully. Two hundred students at­
tempted to give blood while 149 
pints were collected. · 

The success of the drive is 
due to a joint effort of the donors 
and volunteer workers. Two out­
standing students, Dave Kahle and 
Richard Caniff, volunteered to 
assist the nurses of the mobile unit 
parked at the entrance to the 
University. Also assisting were 
Dave's wife, Nancy, as well as his 
Sister-in-law, Jeanne Bucholz. Each 
gave a great deal of their time, 
adding to the successful completion. 

We all thank you for the work 
done and for the good will you 
spread for our University. Mrs. G. 
Ray, Supervisor of the Student 
Health Department adds her apprecia­
tion to the donors and workers. She 
stated that all donors will receive 
Donor cards with blood type in two 
weeks. The cards will be mailed to 
the home of the Donor. 





URBAN TRANSPORTATION IS FOR ALL 
TRL 454, "Urban Transportation" 

is being offered this winter quarter 
and is open to all students, Arts 
and Sciences, Business, and Educa­
tion. It is your chance to find out 
the hows, whats, whys, and wherefore 
of urban transportation in 
Jacksonville, in Florida, and in 
America; now and in the future! Why 
did those bridge tolls go up? Is 
there a monorail in Jacksonville's 
future? Can positive action in the 
fuel crunch be taken by the UNF 
community? What are transportation 
planners doing to reverse urban 
blight, and suburban sprawl? What 
will our politicians let them do? 

"Urban Transportation" will 
look at these and many other ques­
tions which should be of interest to 
any UN~ student. Because of this, 
and because of the limitless impli­
cations of urban transportation, 
TRL 454 has been designed for all 
UNF students; there are no pusiness 
prerequisites! In fact; the 
Transportation and -Logistics Depart­
ment is actively seeking non-busi­
ness majors for the course in order 
to broaden the range of ideas, 
questions, and discussions. 

"Urban Transportation" will be 
offered during time block 15, Monday 
and Wednesday nights from 6:00 to 
8:05 P.M.. The course is being held 
at night because its teachers spend 
their days professionally involved 
in transportation planning. Don 
Ingram, one of the instructors for 
TRL 454, is the Executive Director 
of the Jacksonville Downtown 
Development Authority. The other 
instructor is Ed Mueller, Executive 
Director of the Jacksonville 
Transporation Authority. So, 
"Urban Transportation" will be a 
real life, not just a textbook 
study. 

Interested? Check with your 
advisor. If you or your advisor 
have questions, come by the TRL 
Department (001-1248) . TRL 454 will 
be a very good contextual or venture 
elective for any UNF student, and 
an excellent one for business, 
history, political science, and 
sociology majors. 
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A visit to Florida Publishing 
Company for a tour of both local 
papers, The Times Union and 
Jacksonville Journal, proved to be a 
highlight of Mr. William Roach's 
Journalistic Writing class this past 
week. The members of the class were 
guided on the tour by Mr. A. A. 
Fredrickson, Assistant Executive 
Editor of Florida Publishing 
Company. Through observing the 
fascinating method of operation, 
students attending grew to appre­
ciate the effort necessary to pro­
duce both papers. 

On Thursday, Mr. Fredrickson 
was a guest of the class and was 
given a tour of the UNF campus by 
Mr. Roach and Mr. Henry Newman of 
the Public Relations Office. 

Dr. Peter Kranz's class, "Human 
Conflict in Black and White," visit­
ed Channel 4 on December 6, in order 
to view the preview filming of the 
class. 

Channel 4 has worked up a 
Dimension project designed to take a 
look at this most unusual course in 
racial conflict. One aspect of the 
film deals with the horne visit in 
which each of the five white and 
five black students must spend a 
week in the horne of someone of the 
opposite race. 

The film tries to give an ob­
jective look at what the course is 
all about and goes into the homes 
that two students stayed in. It was 
a unique experience for most blacks 
and whites. 

The tnetative date for the film 
to be shown on Channel 4 is set for 
December 14, as a Dimension project. 

Judy Bensen 

Dr. Gerald Stine, our UNF gene­
ticist has previewed and highly re­
commends your watching GENETICS: The 
Broken Code. This program will be 
televised Monday evening, December 
17th, on Channel 7. On Tuesday 
evening, December 18th, Dr. Stine, 
Dr. Carson and Dr. Forres will be on 
Feedback to answer telephoned ques-
tions concerning this program. 



The Propeller Club of the 
United States, Port of the Univer­
sity of North· Florida is concerned 
with matters of interest and im­
portance in maritime, domestic and 
foreign commerce, all phases of 
transportation and general business 
administration. The Port at UNF was 
chartered December 7, 1972 and was 
the first club to organize and func­
tion on the campus of UNF. 

The Propeller Club is here to 
serve the student body of UNF. We 
would like to see more students from 
all fields become interested in our 
organization. If you are like many 
other students, you really haven't 
made up your mind as to where and 
for whom you want to work. Well, 
come see us. 

The Propeller Club promotes 
tours, guest speakers, luncheons and 
scholarships. Just recently six of 
our members received scholarships 
from various Jacksonville firms. On 
our tours we meet your future 
bosses, personnel managers and other 
management people. These tours will 
give you a chance to see the inside 
of the Jacksonville business com­
munity. Our speakers represent a 
wide range of businesses. Some of 
our past speakers were from Suddath 
Van Lines, Offshore Power Systems, 
Seaboard Coastline Railrood and many 
other prominent businesses. 

Presently we are planning a 
tour of the Jacksonville Airport 
System and other places of interest 
to our members. If you'd like to be 
informed and meet prominent members 
of the business community, come see 
us! Contac~ Bill Rebenack or any 
member of the Propeller Club, or 
check with Student Activities. 

What do you know about the eco­
nomic world you live in? If you 
wish to know more, learn by doing. 
Join the University of North Florida 
Adam Smith Club! 

The purpose of the Adam Smith 
Club is to provide 
classroom knowledge 
functioning of our 
will be accomplished 

a link between 
and the actual 
economy. This 

through parti-
cipation in various research pro-
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jects dealing with analysis of eco­
nomic activities in the Duval County 
area. 

Join the club dedicated to the 
art and science of economic and bus­
iness research. 
How: Become a member 

Membership Drive 
Where: In front of the 

tion Building 

during our 

Administra-

When: December 12, 13, and 14 
Why: Profit 

The new officers for Alpha Phi 
Omega, National Service Fraternity 
Colony at UNF, are: Bob Butler, 
President; Fred Smith, First Vice 
Pres.; Rod Ford, Second Vice Pres.; 
Lowell Lorbeer, Third Vice Pres.; 
Fred Wood, Secretary; and Dave 
Kahle, Treasurer. The new officers 
will serve till March 31, 1974. 

A-Phi-0 is dedicated to leader­
ship, friendship and service on a­
bout 600 college campuses. Applica­
tions for membership are available 
from any of the above officers or in 
the Student Activities Office. Join 
now and be a charter member. Lucius 
E. Young, National President says, 
"Your commitment dares you to take 
advantage of the many opportunities 
for personal development. You will 
gain leadership experience and share 
in the friendship of your Brothers 
by using these opportunities to be 
involved in the Service Program of 
the Fraternity. The self-evaluation 
involves your recognition of the 
needs of mankind and your voluntary 
and unselfish response to these 
needs with service -- to the campus, 
to the community, and to the nation­
you will find solutions to these 
situation. You will also exper­
ience an awareness of the rewarding 
satisfaction of seeing others bene­
fit from and appreciate your ser­
vice." 

The region four convention will 
be held December 26, 27 3nd 28, at 
the Sheraton - Biltmore Hotel in 
Atlanta, Georgia. 

A-Phi-0 will hold a car wash 
December 29 and a party in the eve­
ning. For further information con­
tact Lowell Lorbeer at 771-7403. 



I would like to wish everyone the 
happiest of Holiday Greetings. 

Penny Mikus 
Centrex Operator 

(You probably have not met Mrs. 
Mikus but have spoken to her 
many times as she is the helpful 
operator who answers at the 
University's main number. We 
return her greeting.) 

Students who are covered by the 
group insurance policy that the Uni­
versity holds with Continental In­
surance Company, may pick up an 
identification card in the Office of 
Student Activities. A cancelled 
check or cashier's receipt should be 
presented as proof of payment. 

Reminder to Financial Aid Students 
Failure to have your registration 
fee card validated at the cashier's 
window prior to Thursday, January 
10, 1974, will result in your being 
assessed the $25.00 late fee. 

Fatigued? Headache? Sore throat 
swollen glands and fever? Could be 
"just what's going aroung" or it 
might be infectious mononucleosis. 
There is little known about "mono". 
It is believed the Epstein-Barr 
Virus is responsible. 

Lymphocytes are white blood 
cells responsible for a portion of 
the body's natural immunity system. 
In mono, the white blood cell count 
increases sharply with atypical 
lymphocytes. Diagnosis is confirmed 
by a "mono" test or heterophile 
agglutination. 

Symptoms vary with individuals. 
In addition to sore throat, swollen 
glands, and fatigue; there may be a 
rash, enlarged spleen, and even 
jaundice. Treatment is dependent 
upon severity of the disease and its 
associated complications. Mono usu­
ally affects the individual for a 
day to two weeks, for some longer. 

If you suspect you have mono 
let a physician make the diagnosis. 
For more information consult the 
Student Health Office. 

Student Book Swap 
Sell your books through the Book 
Swap sponsored by the Psychology 
Club. 
Time: .•..................•... All Day 
Date: ••••••••••••••••••• January 4-11 
Place: ••••••• Main Entrance Breezeway 

Additional Cashier's H~urs Winter 
1973 Registration: 
Wed, Dec. 12 8:30 A.M.-9:00 P.M. 
Thurs, Dec. 13 8:30 A.M.-9:00 P.M. 
Fri, Dec. 14 8:30 A.M.-9:00 P.M. 
Sat, Jan. 5 8:30 A.M.-12:30 P.M. 
Mon, Jan. 7 8:30 A.M.-8:30 P.M. 
Tues, Jan. 8 8:30 A.M.-8:30 P.M. 
Wed, Jan 9 8:30 A.M.-8:30 P.M. 
Thurs, Jan. 10* 8:30 A.M.-8:30 P.M. 
Fri, Jan. 11** 8:30 A.M.-8:30 P.M. 
Sat, Jan. 12 8:30 A.M.-12:30 P.M. 
* Last day to pay fees without the 

$25 late fee assessment is 
Thursday, January 10, 1974. 

**Last day to pay fees with $25 late 
fee assessment is Friday, January 
11, 1974. 

Library Schedule for Holidays 
Dec. 14 •••••••••••••••••• 8A.M.-5P.M. 
Dec. 15-lG •••.••••••.•.••••••• Closed 
Dec. 17-21 ••••••••••••••• 8A.M.-5P.M. 
Dec. 22-25 •••••••••••••••••••• Closed 
Dec. 26-28 ••••••••••••••. 8A.M.-5P.M. 
Dec. 29-30 ••••••••••••••.••••• Closed 
Dec. 31 •••••••••••••••••• 8A.M.-5P.M. 
Jan. 1 . ....................... Closed 
Jan. 2-3 ••••••••••••••••• 8A.M.-5P.M. 
Jan. 4 ••••••••••••••••.•• 8A.M.-5P.M. 

This public document was promulgated 
to inform students about Student 
Activities at UNF at an estimated 
cost of 16.5¢ per copy. 
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